

Since January 2020 Elsevier has created a COVID-19 resource centre with free information in English and Mandarin on the novel coronavirus COVID-19. The COVID-19 resource centre is hosted on Elsevier Connect, the company's public news and information website.

Elsevier hereby grants permission to make all its COVID-19-related research that is available on the COVID-19 resource centre - including this research content - immediately available in PubMed Central and other publicly funded repositories, such as the WHO COVID database with rights for unrestricted research re-use and analyses in any form or by any means with acknowledgement of the original source. These permissions are granted for free by Elsevier for as long as the COVID-19 resource centre remains active. Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



International Journal of Drug Policy

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/drugpo



Commentary Tackling the overdose crisis: The role of safe supply Andrew Ivsins^{a,b,1,*}, Jade Boyd^{a,b}, Leo Beletsky^{c,d}, Ryan McNeil^{a,b,e,f} ^a Department of Medicine, University of British Columbia, 317 - 2194 Health Sciences Mall, Vancouver, BC, V6T 1Z3, Canada

^b British Columbia Centre on Substance Use, 1045 Howe St Suite 400, Vancouver, BC, V6Z 2A9, Canada

^c Health in Justice Action Lab, Northeastern University, 360 Huntington Ave, Boston, MA 02115, United States

^d UC San Diego School of Medicine, 9500 Gilman Dr, La Jolla, CA 92093, United States

^e General Internal Medicine, Yale School of Medicine, 367 Cedar St, New Haven, CA 06510, United States

^f Program in Addiction Medicine, Yale School of Medicine, 367 Cedar St, New Haven, CA 06510, United States

ARTICLE INFO

Keywords: Overdose Opioids Safe supply

ABSTRACT

North America is experiencing an unprecedented overdose crisis driven by the proliferation of fentanyl and its analogues in the illicit drug supply. In 2018 there were 67,367 drug overdose deaths in the United States, and since 2016, there have been more than 14,700 overdose deaths in Canada, with most related to fentanyl. Despite concerted efforts and some positive progress, current public health, substance use treatment, and harm reduction interventions (such as widespread naloxone distribution and implementation of supervised consumption sites) have not been able to rapidly decrease overdose fatalities. In view of the persistent gaps in services and the limitations of available options, immediate scale-up of low-barrier opioid distribution programs are urgently needed. This includes "off-label" prescription of pharmaceutical grade opioids (e.g., hydromorphone) to disrupt the toxic drug supply and make safer opioids widely available to people at high risk of fatal overdose.

North America is experiencing an unprecedented overdose crisis driven by the proliferation of illicitly-manufactured fentanyl, fentanyl analogues, and fentanyl-adulterated drugs (Public Health Agency of Canada, 2020; Jones, Einstein & Compton, 2018). Since the early 2000s, overdose deaths have more than tripled in the United States and Canada, with most related to opioids (Centres for Disease Control & Prevention, 2019; Government of Canada 2019b, June 17). In 2018 there were 67,367 overdose deaths in the United States, of which 47,600 involved opioids (Scholl, 2019). Since 2016, there have been more than 14,700 opioid-related overdose deaths in Canada, with 4614 occurring in 2018 alone (corresponding to a death rate of 12.4 per 100,000 population) (Public Health Agency of Canada, 2020). The overdose crisis has impacted all provinces and territories in Canada, with British Columbia (BC), Ontario, and Alberta reporting the highest number of opioid-related overdose deaths in 2018 (Public Health Agency of Canada, 2020). In the United States, Eastern States have seen a higher incidence of deaths involving illicitly-manufactured fentanyl, though there have been recent increases in Western States including Arizona, California, Colorado, Oregon, and Washington (Scholl, 2019). Overdose deaths are now one of the leading causes of accidental death and have contributed to a decline in life expectancy in North America (Government of Canada 2019b, June 17; King, Fraser, Boikos,

Richardson & Harper, 2014). National and regional governments in both the United States and Canada have declared the overdose crisis a public health emergency (Department of Health & Human Services, 2017; Government of British Columbia, 2016).

The current toxic drug supply is responsible for the vast majority of North America's overdose fatalities. Seventy-six percent of all opioidrelated overdose deaths in Canada in 2018 were related to fentanyl or fentanyl analogues including 74% in Ontario and 84% in Alberta, and 87% in BC (British Columbia Coroners Service, 2019; Public Health Agency of Canada, 2020). Synthetic opioids (including fentanyl) were involved in 60% of opioid-related overdose deaths in the United States in 2017 (a 45% increase from 2016), largely driven by illicitly-manufactured fentanyl (Scholl, 2019). In some jurisdictions, such as New York City and Boston, the presence of fentanyl in postmortem toxicology among overdose decedents is now almost universal (Freyer & Lukpat, 2019; New York State Department of Health, 2019). This has resulted from changes to illicit drug markets whereby the prevalence of fentanyl in local drug supplies varies considerably and is constantly changing, making drugs purchased on the street unreliable, and the strength of batches and individual doses unpredictable (Carroll, Marshall, Rich & Green, 2017a; Ciccarone, Ondocsin & Mars, 2017). This poses significant challenges for current overdose prevention

* Corresponding author.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.102769

0955-3959/ © 2020 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

E-mail address: andrew.ivsins@bccsu.ubc.ca (A. Ivsins).

¹ Present address: British Columbia centre on Substance Use, 1045 Howe St Suite 400, Vancouver, BC V6Z 2A9, Canada.

interventions that respond to but do not prevent overdose events. What is urgently needed is a safer alternative (i.e., pharmaceutical grade) to the toxic drug supply to prevent overdose events resulting from illicitlymanufactured fentanyl and fentanyl-adulterated opioids. Providing access to pharmaceutical grade opioids to people at high fatal overdose risk will resolve the limitations of current overdose response measures by effectively reducing the occurrence of overdose events.

Harm reduction strategies (e.g., naloxone distribution, low-barrier supervised consumption service, drug checking technologies) have rapidly expanded in Canada in efforts to curb overdose fatalities (Fairbairn, Coffin & Walley, 2017; Karamouzian et al., 2018; Wallace, Pagan & Pauly, 2019). Efforts are currently being undertaken to implement supervised consumption sites in a number of U.S. cities (e.g., Seattle, New York, San Francisco) (Allyn, 2018), and a U.S. District Judge recently ruled that a bid to open a supervised injection site in Philadelphia does not violate the Controlled Substances Act, clearing the way for the operation of the first above-ground supervised consumption venue in the United Sates (Levenson & del Valle, 2020). And while many States have recently enacted laws to increase access to naloxone, significant barriers (e.g., stigma, low public awareness of prescribing laws) still restrict its dispensing and use (Bakhireva et al., 2018; Freeman, Hankosky, Lofwall & Talbert, 2018; Puzantian & Gasper, 2018). Where harm reduction strategies have been implemented, they have had considerable impact. For example, it is estimated that the recent scale-up of these treatment and harm reduction interventions in BC prevented more than 3000 potential overdose deaths between April 2016 and December 2017 (Irvine et al., 2019). However, the overdose mortality in BC (30.6/100,000 persons in BC), elsewhere in North America, remains appallingly high as (British Columbia Coroners Service, 2019), and these treatment and harm reduction interventions are limited in their ability to directly intervene to address the fentanyl-adulterated drug supply. In order to effectively reduce overdose events and mortality by limiting access to the toxic drug supply, immediate scale-up of pharmaceutical-grade opioid distribution is required to make safer opioids widely available to people at high fatal overdose risk (Tyndall, 2018).

Indeed, providing alternatives to illicit opioids is not new. Currently, such approaches are primarily implemented as oral medications, such as methadone and buprenorphine, for the treatment of opioid use disorder (OUD). These medication-based treatments (most commonly referred to as opioid agonist therapies or opioid substitution therapies, OAT or OST, respectively), have been demonstrated to improve social functioning and reduce opioid-related morbidity and mortality (Ahamad et al., 2015; Degenhardt et al., 2011; Perlman et al., 2015). However, they are not without limitations, including poor retention rates and negative side effects (Blanco & Volkow, 2019; Farré, Mas, Torrens, Moreno & Camí, 2002; Fischer, Rehm, Kim & Kirst, 2005; Hunt, Lipton, Goldsmith, Strug & Spunt, 1985; Schwartz et al., 2008; Socías et al., 2018). Recent efforts to improve uptake of medicationbased treatments in the United States include increasing prescribing limits of buprenorphine for physicians (from 100-patient limit to 275patient limit) in order to increase medication access, however they remain largely underutilized (Cooper et al., 2020; Donroe, Socias & Marshall, 2018; Huhn & Dunn, 2017; Jones, Campopiano, Baldwin & McCance-Katz, 2015) and cannot remedy the loss of access to pharmaceutical opioids as prescribing practices have been increasingly restricted resulting in people transitioning to more potent and cheaper alternatives (i.e., via the illicit drug market supply) (Beletsky & Davis, 2017; Dasgupta, Beletsky & Ciccarone, 2017). A number of jurisdictions in Canada have expanded injectable hydromorphone, an opioid traditionally used to treat pain, as a medication-based treatment for OUD (Oviedo-Joekes et al., 2016), providing prescribed hydromorphone (in either liquid or tablet form) to people with OUD to reduce harms and provide safer alternatives to the fentanyl-adulterated drug supply. These programs build on a previous trial (the Study to Assess Long-term Opioid Maintenance Effectiveness) demonstrating the effectiveness of injectable diacetylmorphine and hydromorphone in treating OUD (Oviedo-Joekes et al., 2009, 2016). However, these programs are not suitable for all people with OUD (e.g., individuals who do not inject, people difficult to keep engaged with the healthcare system), and are difficult to scale up and implement in rural and remote settings due to the significant resource capacity required (e.g., dedicated clinic/ office infrastructure, extensive staffing including medically trained staff).

While there remains a critical need to expand treatment options and overdose response interventions for people with OUD at high risk of fatal overdose, reducing exposure to fentanyl will be a key step to mitigating the overdose crisis. This is especially imperative given that concurrent drug use is common among some people receiving traditional OAT, exposing them to significant overdose risk even while in treatment (Dobler-Mikola et al., 2005; McNeil et al., 2020; Roux et al., 2016; Tran et al., 2018). Further, emerging evidence indicates low uptake and engagement of people exposed to illicitly-manufactured fentanyl in traditional OAT programs (Arfken, Suchanek & Greenwald, 2017; Carroll, Marshall, Rich & Green, 2017b; Stone, Carroll, Rich & Green, 2018). It is also important to recognize a wide range of drug use patterns, including people who use illicit drugs who are not interested in drug treatment, and those for whom traditional forms of drug treatment are not suitable or desirable. For these reasons, the nontreatment-based distribution of safer opioids is essential to fully address the overdose crisis. Providing easy access to a consistent supply of unadulterated opioids will not only prevent overdose events, but also potentially reduce drug-related harms (e.g., violence related to the illicit drug market) and improve overall health and well-being, as evidenced by studies demonstrating the effectiveness (e.g., high retention rates, improved social functioning) of prescribed heroin (i.e., diacetylmorphine) and hydromorphone (Van den Brink et al., 2003; Haasen et al., 2007; March, Oviedo-Joekes, Perea-Milla & Carrasco, 2006: Oviedo-Joekes et al., 2016, 2019). Safe supply programs are built on the premise that prescribing pharmaceutical-grade opioids such as hydromorphone and diacetylmorphine to people at high risk of fatal overdose will reduce their use of fentanyl-adulterated opioids obtained from the illicit drug market, and subsequently prevent overdose events and reduce overdose mortality (Canadian Association of People Who Use Drugs, 2019).

Injectable hydromorphone, which was recently approved by Health Canada to treat OUD (Government of Canada, 2019c, May 15), has been shown to be a suitable alternative to diacetylmorphine in treating individuals with OUD (Oviedo-Joekes et al., 2016), and can be pursued immediately in many jurisdictions with minimal need for additional resource capacity if implemented within existing public health/harm reduction services (Olding et al., 2020). Recent expansion of injectable hydromorphone programs in Vancouver, BC suggest that large-scale expansion is possible. Optimally, a range of pharmaceutical-grade opioids should be made available to people at high risk of fatal overdose through various avenues, including, for example, proposed "heroin compassion clubs" (British Columbia Centre on Substance Use, 2019) in which eligible individuals could purchase (without criminal/legal sanctions) pharmaceutical grade opioids, the expansion of injectable hydromorphone and similar opioid distribution models, and the "offlabel" prescription of opioids. Off-label hydromorphone prescription represents the most feasible and easily implementable method of safe supply distribution, with the capacity to reach the greatest number of people to significantly reduce illicit opioid use and overdose events. Despite this, a number of concerns have been raised over off-label hydromorphone prescription including the potential for diversion, increased risk of infection/endocarditis, and a concern that patients will choose safe supply options over traditional OAT (Bromley, 2020; Willows, Brasch, Sobey, Tanguay & Martell, 2020). While these concerns are, respectively, anecdotal and perhaps discriminatory, not fully supported by evidence (endocarditis is only associated with use of controlled-release hydromorphone, see: Kasper et al., 2019; Silverman

et al., 2020), and hypothetical, they also rest on calls for reducing barriers, and increasing access, to traditional OUD treatments. However, as noted above, not all people who use opioids are interested in treatment, nor is conventional treatment suitable for all people who use opioids. Continuing to rely on conventional treatment models amidst evidence that these do not work for everyone represents a fundamental failure of our attempt to adequately address the overdose crisis. In light of this, a number of physicians in Ontario and British Columbia have been prescribing hydromorphone tablets off-label to successfully reduce the illicit opioid use of patients considered at high overdose risk (Browne, 2019).

Two limited-capacity off-label hydromorphone tablet distribution programs currently operate in Vancouver, Canada. One is embedded within an overdose prevention site (the Molson Overdose Prevention Site and Learning Lab) in which a daily amount of hydromorphone is administered to program participants (approximately 70) by a trained nurse (Olding et al., 2020). Participants can receive two 8 mg tablets at a time, must wait a minimum of one hour between doses, with a maximum of five doses daily. The hydromorphone can be consumed orally, intranasally, or by injection, and must be consumed within the OPS room. To prevent diversion the tablets are crushed by the nurse and oral and intranasal use are witnessed, while those injecting must return used injection equipment to the nursing station. The other hydromorphone tablet program, situated within a harm reduction organization beside an overdose prevention site, distributes hydromorphone tablets via an automated dispensing machine which program participants (approximately 15 as of April 2020) use offsite (Thibault, 2020, January 17). Individual doses vary in this program, the highest being 16 8 mg tablets daily, which are split into smaller dose accessed over the course of a day (e.g., four tablets accessible four times a day, with a minimum two-hour period between doses).

These programs are examples of the feasibility of low-barrier safe supply distribution, and are a first step in tackling the overdose crisis by providing individuals an alternative to the toxic drug supply that is currently killing thousands of people in North America each year. However, while low-barrier programs nested within existing services likely facilitate engagement among vulnerable people who use drugs, off-label prescription does not necessarily require significant resource capacity (e.g., nursing stations within overdose prevention sites or specifically designed dispensing machines), but wider support from the medical community and governments. British Columbia recently released new provincial guidelines on safe supply prescribing and access amid the COVID-19 pandemic, opening up access to safer opioids, stimulants, and benzodiazepines to individuals at high overdose risk, including options for daily or weekly deliveries, take-home doses, and extended (suggested 23 day minimum) prescriptions (British Columbia Centre on Substance Use, 2020; Uguen-Csenge, 2020). We urge all Canadian provincial governments to follow suit, and extend safe supply access beyond the COVID-19 pandemic. Current U.S. Federal regulations (Title 42 of the Code of Federal Regulations Part 8) serve as a barrier to off-label use of opioids and other scheduled substances. Statelevel regulations that induce fear among, or outright penalize, physicians for opioid-prescribing (Davis, Lieberman, Hernandez-Delgado & Suba, 2019; Schatman & Shapiro, 2019) are likely to further impede safe supply program implementation and require supporting regulatory changes. Further, the lack of evidence supporting these regulations (Davis, Piper, Gertner & Rotter, 2020) only further points to the public health imperative to instead shift emphasis to harm reduction. Given the dire consequences of accessing opioids from fentanyl-adulterated illicit drug markets, particularly in the context of COVID-19, serious consideration should be given in the U.S. context to revising prescribing regulations to facilitate safe supply interventions. Further, clinical trials examining the efficacy of hydromorphone in treating OUD should be supported by the Food and Drug Administration and the National Institutes of Health.

services (e.g., drop-in centres, supervised consumption sites) would provide a viable and necessary alternative to existing medication-based treatment programs. However, given that the majority of overdose fatalities occur indoors (British Columbia Coroners Service, 2019; Siegler, Tuazon, Bradley O'Brien & Paone, 2014), and that naloxone cannot be self-administered during an overdose, it is critical to expand low-barrier access to a safer supply of opioids. In particular, broad distribution of safer opioids is required to prevent overdose events when drugs are not being consumed in supervised locations (e.g., supervised consumption sites), and where structural barriers prevent access to overdose prevention interventions (e.g., rural communities). While taking steps to move in this direction, wider support from physicians, public health and medical leaders, and other key stakeholders for treating OUD with injectable/oral hydromorphone is imperative, and is a key step in tackling the overdose crisis.

Declaration of Competing Interest

The authors have no actual or potential conflict of interest to declare.

Acknowledgements

This work was funded by Mitacs, the Canadian Institutes of Health Research, the Michael Smith Foundation for Health Research, and the National Institute on Drug Abuse (R01DA044181).

References

- Ahamad, K., Hayashi, K., Nguyen, P., Dobrer, S., Kerr, T., & Schütz, C. G. (2015). Effect of low-threshold methadone maintenance therapy for people who inject drugs on HIV incidence in Vancouver, BC, Canada: An observational cohort study. *The Lancet HIV*, 2(10), e445–e450. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2352-3018(15)00129-0.
- Allyn, B. (2018). Cities planning supervised drug injection sites fear justice department reaction. NPR.Org. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2018/07/12/ 628136694/harm-reduction-movement-hits-obstacles.
- Arfken, C. L., Suchanek, J., & Greenwald, M. K. (2017). Characterizing fentanyl use in methadone-maintained clients. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 75, 17–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2017.01.004.
- Bakhireva, L. N., Bautista, A., Cano, S., Shrestha, S., Bachyrycz, A. M., & Cruz, T. H. (2018). Barriers and facilitators to dispensing of intranasal naloxone by pharmacists. *Substance Abuse*, 39(3), 331–341. https://doi.org/10.1080/08897077.2017.1391924.
- Beletsky, L., & Davis, C. S. (2017). Today's fentanyl crisis: Prohibition's Iron Law, revisited. International Journal of Drug Policy, 46, 156–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. drugpo.2017.05.050.
- Blanco, C., & Volkow, N. D. (2019). Management of opioid use disorder in the USA: Present status and future directions. *The Lancet*, 393(10182), 1760–1772. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)33078-2.
- British Columbia Centre on Substance Use. (2019). Heroin compassion clubs: A cooperative model to reduce opioid overdose deaths & disrupt organized crime's role in fentanyl, money laundering & housing unaffordability. https://www.bccsu.ca/wp-content/uploads/ 2019/02/Report-Heroin-Compassion-Clubs.pdf.
- British Columbia Centre on Substance Use. (2020). Risk mitigation in the context of dual public health emergencies. https://www.bccsu.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Risk-Mitigation-in-the-Context-of-Dual-Public-Health-Emergencies-v1.5.pdf.
- British Columbia Coroners Service. (2019). Illicit drug overdose deaths in BC January 1, 2009 – October 31, 2019. https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/birth-adoption-deathmarriage-and-divorce/deaths/coroners-service/statistical/illicit-drug.pdf.
- Bromley, L. A. (2020). Problems with hydromorphone prescribing as a response to the opioid crisis. CMAJ : Canadian Medical Association Journal, 192(9), E219–E220. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.74065.
- Browne, R. (2019, June 21). More doctors are prescribing opioids to prevent their patients from dying of overdoses. *Global News*. https://globalnews.ca/news/5412946/ safe-supply-opioid-overdose/.
- Canadian Association of People Who Use Drugs. (2019). Safe supply concept document. http://capud.ca/images/files/CAPUD%20safe%20supply%20Feb%2020%202019. pdf.
- Carroll, J. J., Marshall, B. D. L., Rich, J. D., & Green, T. C. (2017a). Exposure to fentanylcontaminated heroin and overdose risk among illicit opioid users in Rhode Island: A mixed methods study. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 46, 136–145. https://doi. org/10.1016/i.drugpo.2017.05.023.
- Carroll, J. J., Marshall, B. D. L., Rich, J. D., & Green, T. C. (2017b). Exposure to fentanylcontaminated heroin and overdose risk among illicit opioid users in Rhode Island: A mixed methods study. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 46, 136–145. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2017.05.023.

Centres for Disease Control and Prevention. (2019). Drug poisoning deaths in the United

Lower-barrier programs nested within existing social and health

States, 1980–2008. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db81.htm.

Ciccarone, D., Ondocsin, J., & Mars, S. G. (2017). Heroin uncertainties: Exploring users' perceptions of fentanyl-adulterated and -substituted 'heroin' *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 46, 146–155. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2017.06.004.

- Cooper, H. L., Cloud, D. H., Freeman, P. R., Fadanelli, M., Green, T., Van Meter, C., et al. (2020). Buprenorphine dispensing in an epicenter of the U.S. opioid epidemic: A case study of the rural risk environment in Appalachian Kentucky. *International Journal of Drug Policy*102701. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.102701.
- Dasgupta, N., Beletsky, L., & Ciccarone, D. (2017). Opioid crisis: No easy fix to its social and economic determinants. *American Journal of Public Health*, 108(2), 182–186. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2017.304187.
- Davis, C. S., Lieberman, A. J., Hernandez-Delgado, H., & Suba, C. (2019). Laws limiting the prescribing or dispensing of opioids for acute pain in the United States: A national systematic legal review. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 194, 166–172. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018.09.022.
- Davis, C. S., Piper, B. J., Gertner, A. K., & Rotter, J. S. (2020). Opioid prescribing laws are not associated with short-term declines in prescription opioid distribution. *Pain Medicine*, 21(3), 532–537. https://doi.org/10.1093/pm/pnz159.
- Degenhardt, L., Bucello, C., Mathers, B., Briegleb, C., Ali, H., Hickman, M., et al. (2011). Mortality among regular or dependent users of heroin and other opioids: A systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, 106(1), 32–51. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2010.03140.x.
- Department of Health & Human Services. (2017, October 26). HHS acting secretary declares public health emergency to address National Opioid Crisis[Text]. HHS.Gov. https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2017/10/26/hhs-acting-secretary-declarespublic-health-emergency-address-national-opioid-crisis.html.
- Dobler-Mikola, A., Hättenschwiler, J., Meili, D., Beck, T., Böni, E., & Modestin, J. (2005). Patterns of heroin, cocaine, and alcohol abuse during long-term methadone maintenance treatment. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 29(4), 259–265.
- Donroe, J. H., Socias, M. E., & Marshall, B. D. L. (2018). The deepening opioid crisis in North America: Historical context and current solutions. *Current Addiction Reports*, 5(4), 454–463. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40429-018-0228-5.
- Fairbairn, N., Coffin, P. O., & Walley, A. Y. (2017). Naloxone for heroin, prescription opioid, and illicitly made fentanyl overdoses: Challenges and innovations responding to a dynamic epidemic. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 46, 172–179.
- Farré, M., Mas, A., Torrens, M., Moreno, V., & Camí, J. (2002). Retention rate and illicit opioid use during methadone maintenance interventions: A meta-analysis. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 65(3), 283–290. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0376-8716(01) 00171-5.
- Fischer, B., Rehm, J., Kim, G., & Kirst, M. (2005). Eyes wide shut?—A conceptual and empirical critique of methadone maintenance treatment. *European Addiction Research*, 11(1), 1–9.
- Freeman, P. R., Hankosky, E. R., Lofwall, M. R., & Talbert, J. C. (2018). The changing landscape of naloxone availability in the United States, 2011 – 2017. Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 191, 361–364. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018.07.017.
- Freyer, F. J., & Lukpat, A. (2019). Opioid-related overdose deaths continue slow decline, but toll from fentanyl rises—The Boston Globe. *BostonGlobe.Com*. https://www. bostonglobe.com/metro/2019/11/25/opioid-related-overdose-deaths-decliningmass-but-fentanyl-related-deaths-all-time-high-health-officials-say/ s29fvpUPyK5wSCTRkECoSK/story.html.
- Government of British Columbia. (2016, 14). Provincial health officer declares public health emergency. https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2016HLTH0026-000568.
- Government of Canada. (2019b, June 17). Measuring the impact of the opioid overdose epidemic on life expectancy at birth in Canada[Guidance]. Aem. https://www.canada. ca/en/health-canada/services/substance-use/problematic-prescription-drug-use/ opioids/data-surveillance-research/harms-deaths/measuring-impact-on-lifeexpectancy.html.
- Government of Canada, (2019c, May 15). Government of Canada approves new treatment options for opioid use disorder and supports research, treatment and harm reduction projects in Ontario[News releases]. Gcnws. https://www.canada.ca/en/healthcanada/news/2019/05/government-of-canada-approves-new-treatment-options-foropioid-use-disorder-and-supports-research-treatment-and-harm-reduction-projectsin-ontario.html.
- Haasen, C., Verthein, U., Degkwitz, P., Berger, J., Krausz, M., & Naber, D. (2007). Heroinassisted treatment for opioid dependence: Randomised controlled trial. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, 191(1), 55–62. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.106.026112.
- Huhn, A. S., & Dunn, K. E. (2017). Why aren't physicians prescribing more buprenorphine? Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 78, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat. 2017.04.005.
- Hunt, D. E., Lipton, D. S., Goldsmith, D. S., Strug, D. L., & Spunt, B. (1985). "It Takes Your Heart": The image of methadone maintenance in the addict world and its effect on recruitment into treatment. *International Journal of the Addictions*, 20(11–12), 1751–1771. https://doi.org/10.3109/10826088509047261.
- Irvine, M. A., Kuo, M., Buxton, J. A., Balshaw, R., Otterstatter, M., Macdougall, L., et al. (2019). Modelling the combined impact of interventions in averting deaths during a synthetic-opioid overdose epidemic. Addiction (Abingdon, England), 0(0), https://doi. org/10.1111/add.14664.
- Jones, C. M., Campopiano, M., Baldwin, G., & McCance-Katz, E. (2015). National and state treatment need and capacity for opioid agonist medication-assisted treatment. *American Journal of Public Health*, 105(8), e55–e63.
- Jones, C. M., Einstein, E. B., & Compton, W. M. (2018). Changes in synthetic opioid involvement in drug overdose deaths in the United States, 2010-2016. JAMA, 319(17), 1819–1821. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2018.2844.
- Karamouzian, M., Dohoo, C., Forsting, S., McNeil, R., Kerr, T., & Lysyshyn, M. (2018). Evaluation of a fentanyl drug checking service for clients of a supervised injection facility. *Harm Reduction Journal*, 15(1), 46. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-018-

0252-8.

- Kasper, K. J., Manoharan, I., Hallam, B., Coleman, C. E., Koivu, S. L., & Weir, M. A. (2019). A controlled-release oral opioid supports S. aureus survival in injection drug preparation equipment and may increase bacteremia and endocarditis risk. *PloS one*, 14(8), https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0219777.
- King, N. B., Fraser, V., Boikos, C., Richardson, R., & Harper, S. (2014). Determinants of increased opioid-related mortality in the United States and Canada, 1990–2013: A systematic review. American Journal of Public Health, 104(8), e32–e42. https://doi. org/10.2105/AJPH.2014.301966.
- Levenson, E., & del Valle, L. (2020). Judge clears path for Philadelphia nonprofit to open safeinjection site to combat overdoses. CNN. https://www.cnn.com/2020/02/26/us/ philadelphia-supervised-injection-site/index.html.
- March, J. C., Oviedo-Joekes, E., Perea-Milla, E., & Carrasco, F. (2006). Controlled trial of prescribed heroin in the treatment of opioid addiction. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 31(2), 203–211. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2006.04.007.
- McNeil, R., Puri, N., Boyd, J., Mayer, S., Hayashi, K., & Small, W. (2020). Understanding concurrent stimulant use among people on methadone: A qualitative study. *Drug and Alcohol Review*, 39(3), 209–215. https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.13049.
- New York State Department of Health. (2019). New York State Opioid Annual Reporthttps://www.health.ny.gov/statistics/opioid/data/pdf/nys_opioid_annual_ report_2019.pdf.
- Olding, M., Ivsins, A., Mayer, S., Betsos, A., Boyd, J., Sutherland, C., ... McNeil, R. (2020). A Low-Barrier and Comprehensive Community-Based Harm-Reduction Site in Vancouver, Canada. American Journal of Public Health, (0), e1–e3.
- Oviedo-Joekes, E., Brissette, S., Marsh, D. C., Lauzon, P., Guh, D., Anis, A., et al. (2009). Diacetylmorphine versus methadone for the treatment of opioid addiction. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 361(8), 777–786. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMoa0810635.
- Oviedo-Joekes, E., Guh, D., Brissette, S., Marchand, K., MacDonald, S., Lock, K., et al. (2016). Hydromorphone compared with diacetylmorphine for long-term opioid dependence: A randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 73(5), 447–455. https://doi. org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2016.0109.
- Oviedo-Joekes, E., Palis, H., Guh, D., Marchand, K., Brissette, S., Harrison, S., et al. (2019). Treatment with injectable hydromorphone: Comparing retention in double blind and open label treatment periods. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 101, 50–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2019.03.012.
- Perlman, D. C., Jordan, A. E., Uuskula, A., Huong, D. T., Masson, C. L., & Schackman, B. R. (2015). An international perspective on using opioid substitution treatment to improve hepatitis C prevention and care for people who inject drugs: Structural barriers and public health potential. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 26(11), 1056–1063. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2015.04.015.
- Public Health Agency of Canada. (2020). Special Advisory Committee on the Epidemic of Opioid Overdoses. Opioid-related Harms in Canada. https://health-infobase.canada. ca/substance-related-harms/opioids. https://health-infobase.canada.ca/substancerelated-harms/opioids.
- Puzantian, T., & Gasper, J. J. (2018). Provision of naloxone without a prescription by California pharmacists 2 years after legislation implementation. JAMA, 320(18), 1933–1934. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2018.12291.
- Roux, P., Lions, C., Vilotitch, A., Michel, L., Mora, M., Maradan, G., et al. (2016). Correlates of cocaine use during methadone treatment: Implications for screening and clinical management (ANRS Methaville study). *Harm Reduction Journal*, 13. https:// doi.org/10.1186/s12954-016-0100-7.
- Schatman, M. E., & Shapiro, H. (2019). Damaging State Legislation regarding opioids: The need to scrutinize sources of inaccurate information provided to lawmakers. *Journal* of Pain Research, 12, 3049–3053 Gale OneFile: Health and Medicine.
- Scholl, L. (2019). Drug and opioid-involved overdose deaths—United States. MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 67, 2013–2017. https://doi.org/10.15585/ mmwr.mm6751521e1.
- Schwartz, R. P., Kelly, S. M., O'Grady, K. E., Mitchell, S. G., Peterson, J. A., & Reisinger, H. S. (2008). Attitudes toward buprenorphine and methadone among opioid-dependent individuals. *The American Journal on Addictions*, 17(5), 396–401. https://doi.org/10.1080/10550490802268835.
- Siegler, A., Tuazon, E., Bradley O'Brien, D., & Paone, D. (2014). Unintentional opioid overdose deaths in New York City, 2005–2010: A place-based approach to reduce risk. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 25(3), 569–574. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. drugpo.2013.10.015.
- Silverman, M., Slater, J., Jandoc, R., Koivu, S., Garg, A. X., & Weir, M. A. (2020). Hydromorphone and the risk of infective endocarditis among people who inject drugs: A population-based, retrospective cohort study. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*, 20(4), 487–497. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(19)30705-4.
- Socías, M. E., Wood, E., Kerr, T., Nolan, S., Hayashi, K., Nosova, E., et al. (2018). Trends in engagement in the cascade of care for opioid use disorder, Vancouver, Canada, 2006–2016. Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 189, 90–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. drugalcdep.2018.04.026.
- Stone, A. C., Carroll, J. J., Rich, J. D., & Green, T. C. (2018). Methadone maintenance treatment among patients exposed to illicit fentanyl in Rhode Island: Safety, dose, retention, and relapse at 6 months. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 192, 94–97. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018.07.019.
- Tran, B. X., Boggiano, V. L., Nguyen, H. L. T., Nguyen, L. H., Nguyen, H. V., & Hoang, C. D. (2018). Concurrent drug use among methadone maintenance patients in mountainous areas in northern Vietnam. *BMJ Open*, 8(3), e015875. https://doi.org/10. 1136/bmjopen-2017-015875.
- Tyndall, M. (2018). An emergency response to the opioid overdose crisis in Canada: A regulated opioid distribution program. CMAJ: Canadian Medical Association Journal = Journal de l'Association Medicale Canadienne, 190(2), E35–E36. https://doi. org/10.1503/cmai.171060.

- Thibault, A. (2020, January 17). Canada's first opioid vending machine launches in Vancouver. CTV News. https://bc.ctvnews.ca/canada-s-first-opioid-vending-machinelaunches-in-vancouver-1.4772394.
- Uguen-Csenge, E. (2020, March 27). B.C. releases plan to provide safe supply of drugs during COVID-19 pandemic | CBC News.. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/britishcolumbia/safe-supply-drug-plan-covid-1.5511973.
- Van den Brink, W., Hendriks, V. W., Blanken, P., Koeter, M. W., Zwieten, M. W. J., van Zwieten, B. J., Van Rea, J. M, et al. (2003). Medical prescription of heroin to

treatment resistant heroin addicts: Two randomised controlled trials. *BMJ (Clinical research ed.), 327*(7410), 310. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.327.7410.310. Wallace, B., Pagan, F., & Pauly, B. (2019). The implementation of overdose prevention

- Wallace, B., Pagan, F., & Pauly, B. (2019). The implementation of overdose prevention sites as a novel and nimble response during an illegal drug overdose public health emergency. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 66, 64–72. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. drugpo.2019.01.017.
- Willows, M., Brasch, J., Sobey, P., Tanguay, R., & Martell, D. (2020). Is All "Safe Supply" Safe. *The Canadian Journal of Addiction*, 11(1), 30–31.